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Dates to Remember 
 

June 20 ExploraTalk 

June 23 Potluck 

July 1  Bulletin Deadline 

July 5 Board Meeting 

 

Complete current schedules at: 
 www.obsidians.org or 

Register-Guard ï Outdoors ï Tuesday 
 

Visit our Facebook page: 
www.facebook.com/#!/theobsidians 
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Seeing Places by Experiencing Eclipses:  

Life, Love and Luck with Mike Smith 

Jorry Rolfe 

O        , Obsidian Mike Smith opened 
his two bags of goodies to share with me: several eclipse photos, an assort-

ment of solar viewers and a catalogue of eclipses from 1986-2036, even goggles 
with a #14 welding filter. All have been well used this season as Mike has been 
making appearances around the state, speaking in person and on TV about the up-
coming total solar eclipse. Bet you didnôt know that we had an eclipse star in our 
midst! This is all in preparation for the August celestial event, significant because 
the path of totality will span our state first on the morning of August 21 before it 
crosses the USA. 

Mike is a longtime eclipse chaser, expert in the science and wonder of these 
rarely viewable occurrences, and his excitement and love of teaching have made 
him a popular guy these days. He enthuses, ñtotal solar eclipses are one of the top 
three things Iôve seen in nature.ò He and his wife Jan both fell in love with witness-
ing total solar eclipses after their first experience in La Paz in Baja, Mexico, in 
1991. That eclipse lasted more than six minutes. Since then, Mike has witnessed 16 
total, plus six annual or ring solar eclipses, ñmaking his luckò by choosing loca-
tions and trips with better climatology that have afforded them to be present for 
these ñspectacles of natureò: Bolivia in 1994, India in 1995, Siberia in 1997, Aruba 
in 1998, Zambia in 2001, Antarctica in 2003, South Pacific in 2005, Patagonia 
(Argentina) in 2010, and Australia in 2012, to name a few. They make their plans 
one year in advance; Mike claims that he has seen places he never expected to see 

in his lifetime. 

     Growing up in up-
state New York, Mike 
spent much time out-
side and holds fond 
summer memories of 
camping, canoeing, and 
star-gazing under the 
dark night skies before 
there was so much light 
pollution. He recalls 
seeing partial eclipses 
in the 60s and 70s and 
teaching second graders 
about the planets when 

he was eight. Curiosity, a talent for math, and a high family regard for being ógood 
in schoolô gained him acceptance into Dartmouth, then medical school in Colora-
do. He served as a medical officer in the Navy from 1975ï1977. Then it was not 
until the age of 32 that Mike initiated studying astronomy on his own, later writing 
a weekly column, Under Dark Skies for the Arizona Daily Star. Mike and Jan 
made their home for years in Tucson where he was a neurologist and she a radiolo-
gist. They now make a home for themselves and their loving cats in Eugene.  

Please join Mike at the June 20 ExploraTalk at 7  at the Lodge. He will pro-
vide very worthwhile safety and observation tips for your personal viewing experi-
ence (hopefully in the path of totality) for this total solar eclipse. See you then! 

 
Note: Next monthôs Bulle-
tin will be published one 
week later than usual. 

http://www.obsidians.org
http://www.facebook.com/#!/theobsidians
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OBITUARY 

JEANNETTE FORSMAN 

1925-2017 

J  F , a native Oregonian, passed away on May 6. During the 
years she participated with the Obsidians she went primarily on bus trips. Many 
were multi-day trips to places like Harrison Hot Springs, Montana, the Redwoods 
and to the Snake River. Her last trip with the club was to Fort Vancouver in 2011. 

She is survived by two sons and their families. 

Editorôs Note: A complete obituary can be found in the May 11 issue of The 
Register-Guard  

2018 Board Nominees 
 

T  N  C    A  to recommend three candi-
dates for the Board of Directors for three-year terms beginning in January, 

2018. The names of John Cooper, Sharon Cutsforth, and Kathy Randall were 
presented at the May board meeting. Qualities that the Committee considered 
important were past experience, enthusiasm, new ideas, and commitment to the 
club. 

Two of the nominees, John Cooper and Sharon Cutsforth, are currently on 
the board. John is completing his first three-year term, has led six trail mainte-
nance work parties, five ski/snowshoe trips, and eight hikes. He has been Sum-
mer Trips Chair for three years. Sharon has been on the board for five-plus 
years and has been the By-Ways-By Bus Chair since October, 2014. Kathy 
Randall, a member of the Summer Trips Committee, has led eleven hikes and 
one backpack, and garnered the Compleat Obsidian award last year. 

The election will take place at the October 13 Annual Meeting. According 
to the Constitution, up to three additional nominees may be submitted by peti-
tion to the Secretary before the September board meeting; signatures of five 
voting members are required. A complete slate of nominees and their bios will 
be published in the September Bulletin. 

 
 

Eric Gran 
Eugene, OR 97405 
 
Joe Moll 
Eugene, OR 97405 
 
Andrew Mucker 
Eugene, OR 97405 
 
 
 

Patrick Mucker 
Eugene, OR 97405 
 
Megan Storlien 
Springfield, OR 97478 
 
Suzanne Cieutat 
Springfield, OR 97477 
 

Welcome New 
Members 

http://www.obsidians.org/
mailto:bulletin@obsidians.org
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John Cooper, Chair 

J      when, in the upper elevations, 
the roads and trails begin to clear of snow, allowing ac-

cess to extraordinarily beautiful hiking opportunities. With 
the abundance of snow this winter, the high elevation roads 
and trails will still have snow to contend with for some time. 
Road information can be obtained by googling ODOT and 
the highway number or name. Highway 242, Old McKenzie 
Highway, is open to Proxy Falls, but the entire road will not 
be cleared probably before June 26 depending on the weath-
er. There will be a brief period when the highway is open 
just for bicycles. The McKenzie ranger station will have up-
dates. Cascade Lakes Highway is scheduled to open com-
pletely on June 5, but the trails in that area still have snow. 
The ranger stations are a good source for trail conditions.  

 

Thanks to the leaders who have rescheduled their trips to 
accommodate the trail conditions. 

Leaders are still needed to round out this yearôs summer 
and fall schedule. Easy hikes, backpacking trips, fall foliage 
hikes, bike trips, or your favorite destination would be good 
additions to the summer and fall trips calendar. If you are 
thinking of an activity to lead, now is a good time to submit 
your trip to summertrips@obsidians.org. Summer will be 
over before we know it. Many thanks to the leaders who 
have led or are leading trips. 

 

Summer Trips Update 

Colleen Milliman on the Run 
A   H  M  C   M  2, Obsidi-

an member Colleen Milliman became the first woman 
over 90 to record a time for the track mile clocking 13:26.46. 
Her son, Greg, said ñMy mother has been very active since 
she retired at age 67, mainly walking. I tried to get her to join 
the Obsidians earlier than she did, but she felt she was too old 
and too slow! My son Carl, who lives in Arizona, was her 
inspiration for her running career. He was amazed at how fast 
she walked and thought she might be at a record pace for her 
age group. That led to TrackTown Fitness training starting 
last January on Sundays. All this attention is totally new for 
her and she canôt see how it is so special as it is just her walk-
ing like she always does.ò 

At the April potluck when Greg made the announcement 
to come and watch his mother run, Colleen thanked the Ob-
sidians for their support since she joined in 2001. Her first 
hike was Dog Mountain. She was 75 when she climbed Mt. 
McLoughlin a few months later. Congratulations, Colleen. 
You are an inspiration for all of us. 

 

Follow-up to March 2017 ExploraTalk: 

Central Cascades Wilderness Management Strategies 

Jorry Rolfe 

M  P    U. S. F  S  spoke 
at the Lodge about potential visitor use management 

strategies under consideration in nearby wilderness areas. 
Now the Proposed Action (dated 5/31/17) for the 
Willamette National Forest regarding Mt. Jefferson, Mt. 
Washington, Three Sisters, Waldo Lake and Diamond Peak 
is available online. The document describing the plan to 
preserve wilderness character and prevent resource 
degradation by addressing concentrated and increasing 
recreation use is at:  

data.ecosystem-management.org/nepaweb/
nepa_project_exp.php?project=50578  

 

Note: There is currently no new fee program associated 
with this plan. 

Specific comments can be provided by email or phone: 
email your comments to 

 pacificnorthwest-deschutes@fs.fed.us 

and put ñCentral Cascades Wilderness Strategies 
Commentsò in the subject line, or phone Beth Peer at 383-
5554. Deadline for your comments is July 3. Your 
information does become part of the public record for this 
proposed action. 

mailto:summertrips@obsidians.org
mailto:pacificnorthwest-deschutes@fs.fed.us
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JUNE BOARD NOTES 

By David Cooper 

President Laurie Funkhouser called the meeting to order. 
Other Board members present: Dave Cooper, Pat Esch, John 
Cooper, Maryanne Reiter, and Lyndell Wilken. Also present 
were: Stewart Hoeg, Kathy Hoeg, Matt Bell, Janet Jacobsen, 
Jorry Rolfe, Tom Rundle, Lana Lindstrom, and Carla 
Cooper. 

Guest Speaker: Brent Lorscheider of the Fairmount Neigh-
borhood Association gave a presentation about the proposed 
Capital Hill development and the effects on Hendricks Park, 
The Ribbon Trail and area neighborhoods. 

The Board approved the minutes for May. 

Treasurerôs Report: The Board approved payment of the 
bills.  

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Summer Trips (John Cooper): Forty-seven activities have 
been completed to date since April 1. There have been 40 
hikes, a car camping, a beach cleanup, 2 bike trips, a kayak 
trip and 2 educational events. The clubs first dog-friendly 
hike was also completed. Thanks to Chris Stockdale for her 
hard work to make this trip happen. 445 participants were 
members and 64 were nonmembers. 

Climbs (Maryanne Reiter): Since the last report for Climbs 
on April 28 there has been a conditioning hike, a climb of 
Mount Hood, and a Diamond Peak graduation climb where 
10 recent climb school graduates made it to the summit. 

Trail Maintenance (Matthew Bell): There were three out-
ings since the last board meeting. Two outings occurred lo-
cally and one outing was in central Oregon in partnership 
with the Oregon Natural Desert Association (ONDA). Spe-
cial thanks go to Mark Hougardy for coordinating and lead-
ing the trip. 

Byways-By-Bus (Sharon Cutsforth): The May 11 Sum-
mertime in the Country bus trip was enjoyed by 18 members 
and one nonmember. The weather was perfect and we are 
looking forward to the June 14 trip, Exploring the Santiam 
Wagon Road. There is still space available on all remaining 
trips for the year. 

Extended Trips (Lana Lindstrom): Two very successful 
Extended Trips occurred in May. Chris Stockdale led a hik-
ing trip in southern Oregon (Deer Creek Center) and Mari-
anne Camp led a birding trip in the Malheur National Wild-
life Refuge based at the French Glen hotel. 

Conservation, Science, & Education (Jorry Rolfe): The 
May ExploraTalk was cancelled due a schedule conflict.  

Entertainment (Lana Lindstrom): Mike Wolf presented 
an excellent program at the May potluck on New Zealand. 

Membership (Diane Schechter): Member Status Count: 
420 active, six honorary, 8 junior and 17 life members for a 
total of 451. 

Publicity (Janet Jacobsen): We requested that Steve Cor-
don be added as a member of the Publicity Committee. 

Two Get Acquainted hikes were scheduled Saturday, June 3 

on National Trails Day. For the two events, there were 12 
guests and 13 members. Guests found out about the event 
from the Obsidian website, Y Board, Register-Guard, and 
Register-Guard Weekend Events published that morning. 
Thanks to the members who made it an informative and wel-
coming event. 

We will be hosting a table on June 20 from 4:00-7:00 for the 
Museum of Culture and Natural History Solstice Celebra-
tion: Hosts will be Janet, Darko Sojak, Mark Hougardy and 
Jim Northrop. 

We are developing strategies to utilize Facebook/Instagram: 
Marci Hansen has added Carla as an editor. 

We are designing and posting flyers: John Jacobsen and 
Darko continue with this job.  

Finance (Stewart Hoeg): The finance committee completed 
a successful audit of the 2016 Treasurerôs books. 

Library/Historian (Lenore McManigal): All the trips and 
activities of the May Bulletin have been recorded. 

Lodge Building (Dave Cooper): On June 2, as part of a 
combined Lodge and grounds effort, the Lodge got a thor-
ough cleaning. Special thanks to the Lodge crew: Jane Hack-
ett, Yuan Hopkins, Janet Jacobsen, Barbara Schomaker, Cari 
Soderlund, Pat Soussan, and Dorene Steggell. Bea Fontana 
is designing and building a cabinet to house the speaker sys-
tem components. 

Safety (Lyndell Wilken): There was a discussion at the last 
board meeting about offering a wilderness first aid class dur-
ing Spring of 2018. The board thought there was enough 
interest to go ahead and offer a class in April or May. Ar-
rangements will be made going forward. 

OLD BUSINESS: 

Ad hoc Committee on Constitution Changes. Dave 
Cooper presented proposed changes to the Constitution. The 
Ad Hoc Committee has made changes to make the document 
more readable, consistent in wording, and reflective of cur-
rent accepted practices. Five members have signed off on 
these changes and it will be presented to the membership in 
time of a vote at the annual meeting. 

NEW BUSINESS: 

The board approved membership for the candidates as 
presented by the Membership Committee. 

The Board approved Steve Cordon as a member of the 
Publicity Committee. 

The Board approved Jorry Rolfe as representative to 
Federation of Western Outdoor Clubôs annual meet-
ing, August 25ï27, 2017 at the Siskiyou Institute in 
Selma, Oregon. The Club will cover the attendance 
fees. 

Tom Rundle is working on new membership forms and 
hopes to present them to the Board in July. 

Adjournment 
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Trail Maintenance 
April 29, 2017 
Leader: Matthew Bell 
Trail Maintenance: 1 miles, 200 ft. (Moderate) 
 

W       S  , our first for 
a while, at the Willamette and 52nd trailhead for this 

monthôs outing. Our group broke into two groups to work inde-
pendently to improve the trail system. Clara went up to the main 
trailhead to clean the kiosk and stairs and cut back blackberries. 
Our second group headed east on the Ridgeline into Blanton 
Heights. We weeded the edges of the raised turnpike, pruned 
back plants, raked debris off the trail, re-established some out-
sloping, and cleaned drainage features. We even removed rounds 
of oak, carelessly left behind, that were blocking the outflow of 
a culvert. Dan expertly excavated a hole in the trail so that we 
could put back the large stone that covers the top of the culvert. 
On our way back we stopped near the rocky knoll to enjoy lem-
onade and cookies. We were able to discuss and critique the 
wigwam or debris shelter that has been constructed on the knoll. 
Members: Matthew Bell, Clara Emlen, Dan Gilmore, Richard 
Hughes, Janet Jacobsen, Kathy Randall, Tom Rundle, Pat 
Soussan. Nonmembers: Jane Beckwith. 
 

    
 

Springtime in the Country 
May 18, 2017 
Leader: Sharon Cutsforth 
 

W   ,      this 
turned out to be. We were a small and cheerful group of 

18 Obsidians, one nonmember, and a very pleasant bus driver. 
We could take the time to really enjoy each of our stops as we 
were not on a time schedule. Our route took us over the 
Willamette River, up the back road to Junction City, and up 
Highway 99W to Corvallis. Along the way we did some remi-
niscing about all the places we had visited along this route on 
previous bus trips. Our first stop was Avery Park in Corvallis 
where we enjoyed our coffee break, including Paulaôs birthday 
cake, using the 85-foot long Douglas fir picnic table. This im-
pressive slab was one of six table tops cut from one log by Hull 
Oakes Lumber Company back in 1986. We already knew the 
location of two other picnic table tops at the Harrisburg Museum 
and Bellfountain County Park. Mary Lee shared that two more 
of the table tops originally went to a private residence east of 
Monroe. It would be interesting to learn where the sixth table 
top went. The rhododendrons and azaleas at Avery Park were 
beautiful and most of the group enjoyed a short nature walk 
around the park and along the Marys River. Oh yes, everyone 
saw the dinosaur bones too. Garlandôs Nursery was the next 

stop. This fourth generation family-run nursery was full of all 
types of landscaping plants, unique and lovely garden art, gar-
dening supplies and a large area of bonsai plants and pots. Very 
colorful! Down the road we enjoyed a lovely, elegant lunch at 
the Childrenôs Farm Home where we learned about its history 
and the current services provided by Trillium Family Services 
(both residential and outpatient) for troubled youth. The bright 
sunny weather was perfect for our travel on back roads to 
Brownsville. Along the way Mary Ellen and Mary Lee shared 
interesting information about their familiesô connections with 
the land. We visited the Linn County Historical Museum where 
we learned about the Museum, enjoyed a short Laurel and Hardy 
movie in the Boxcar Theater and toured the beautifully restored 
Moyer House. More back roads brought us back to Shopko just 
before 5:00. Members: Thomas Adamcyk, Ethel Allen, Bill 
Arthur, Barbara Beard, Paul Beard, Paula Beard, Mary Lee 
Cheadle, Sharon Cutsforth, Clara Emlen, Sharon Gadomski, Jim 
Northrop, Don Payne, Judy Phelps, Virginia Prouty, Barbara 
Wallace, Marian West, Mary Ellen West, Cristy White. Non-
members: Alice Krentz. 
 

 
 

Scio Covered Bridges 
May 14, 2017 
Leader & Photographer: Richard Hughes 
Bike: 30 miles, 400 ft. (Moderate) 
 

T    Mô  D  found ten cyclists cranking 
down the road through spits and splatters of drizzle. Soon 

as the sun shone lightly through the clouds, we began shedding 

those layers of rain gear and looking forward to a dry ride. With 
not more than twenty minutes before the rideôs end, Mother Na-
ture decided to nourish the earth with a steady downpour. Back 
at the cars the riders seemed energized and happy to have gotten 
out for the day despite looking like wet rats. Members: Lynda 
Christiansen, Betty Grant, John Hegg, Richard Hughes, Ruthy 
Kanagy, Lana Lindstrom, Guy Strahon, Judy Terry, Lyndell 
Wilken. Nonmembers: Sue Ten Pas. 
 

 

Byways 
By Bus 

 

Bike Trips 

TRIP REPORTS & OTHER ACTIVITIES 

Trail 
Maintenance 
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Coyote Creek 
May 6, 2017 
Leader: Lana Lindstrom 
Photographer: Holger Krentz 
Kayak: (Easy) 
 

I   ,  ðperfect paddling weather! We 
started by paddling upstream on Coyote Creek, but unfortu-

nately, due to a downed tree, we were only able to go for 

approximately 15 minutes. Hopefully, one of these days, some-
one will bring a chain saw and cut part of it because there is a 
significant amount of delightful water beyond it! The water level 
was the highest I have ever seen; we really had to bend over to 
get underneath the railroad bridge. We didnôt see any mammals, 
but enjoyed admiring an immature bald eagle, purple martins, 
swallows, egrets, grebes, great blue herons, and a few songbirds. 
Members: Mari Baldwin, John Cooper, Steven Johnson, Holger 
Krentz, Lana Lindstrom. Nonmembers: Tamara Johnson, Alice 
Krentz. 

 

 
 

Mt. Hood 
May 5, 2017 
Leader: Danneille Harris, Assistant: Marge Huseman 
Climb: 7.2 miles, 5,200 ft. (Difficult) 
 

T     T    was brutal-
ly cold and windy as the team headed up around 1 . A 

break at the top of Palmer had us all donning our big puffy jack-
ets and we continued to wear them the rest of the way up until 
we popped out in the sunshine at the top of the Pearly Gates. At 
the summit we took some time to enjoy snacks, pictures, and 
hugs. This was the first summit of Hood for five of the seven 
climbers. As the narrow chute of Pearly was dangerously crowd-

ed, we opted to descend the unused East chute. This route gave 
us some steep and spicy down-climbing but protected us well. 
Below Crater Rock the warming temps softened the snow just 
enough for great glissading far down the mountain. The moun-
tain gave the team a full value climb and we returned tired but 
satisfied. Thanks to everyone for the good time and special 
thanks to Marge for the strong assist. Members: Danneille 
Harris, Marge Huseman, Laura Osinga, Kimberly Van Winkle, 
Charles Warren. Nonmembers: Shelley Littin, Jason Bowman. 
 

 
 

Wild Iris Ridge 
May 18, 2017 
Leader & Photographer: Chris Stockdale 
Dog Hike: 2.5 miles, 300 ft. (Easy) 
 

N         
. The dogs were well behaved too! Five dogs and their 

owners, plus one hiker who came without a four-legged 
friend but wanted to hike with us on beautiful Wild Iris Ridge, 

enjoyed wonderful weather. The irises were in full bloom along 
with lupines and other wild flowers. The Ridge offers great 
views toward the west, including Fern Ridge Lake, and also 
views of Spencer Butte. This is a Eugene park that most people 
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